
 

 
 

 
Quarterly Meeting 

9:00 a.m.** 
September 6, 2024 

Kyle Hall, Room 340, Radford, VA 
 

DRAFT 
MINUTES 

 

Board Members Present 
Mr. Marquett Smith, Rector 
Mr. Tyler W. Lester, Vice Rector 
Mr. Dale Ardizzone 
Ms. Jeanne S. Armentrout 
Ms. Betsy D. Beamer 
Ms. Joann S. Craig 
Ms. Callie Dalton 
Mr. William C. Davis  
Dr. Betty Jo Foster 
Mrs. Jennifer Wishon Gilbert 
Mr. George Mendiola, Jr. 
Mr. David A. Smith 
Mr. Jonathan D. Sweet 
Mr. James C. Turk 
Dr. Matthew Close, Faculty Representative (Non-voting Advisory Member) 
Mr. Onajae Edmund, Student Representative (Non-voting Advisory Member) 
 
Board Member Absent 
Ms. Lisa W. Pompa 
 
Others Present 
Dr. Bret Danilowicz, President  
Ms. Karen Casteele, Secretary to the Board of Visitors and Special Assistant to the President 
Dr. Dannette Gomez Beane, Vice President for Enrollment Management and Strategic Communications 
Dr. Rob Hoover, Vice President for Finance and Administration 
Dr. Angela Joyner, Vice President for Economic Development and Corporate Education 
Ms. Susan Richardson, University Counsel 
Dr. Susan Trageser, Vice President for Student Affairs 
Dr. Bethany Usher, Provost and Senior Vice President for Academic Affairs 
Ms. Penny Helms White, Vice President for University Advancement  



 

 

 
Call to Order     
Rector Marquett Smith called the quarterly meeting of the Radford University Board of Visitors to order at 
9:00 a.m. in Room 340 in Kyle Hall.  Rector Smith expressed his appreciation to the committee chairs for 
facilitating productive meetings on the previous day. 
 
Approval of Agenda 
Rector Smith asked for a motion to approve the Board of Visitors meeting agenda for September 6, 2024, 
as published.  Mrs. Jeanne Armentrout so moved, Mr. Tyler Lester seconded, and the motion carried 
unanimously.  
 
Approval of Minutes 
Rector Smith asked for a motion to approve the June 7, 2024 and July 22-23, 2024 minutes of the Board 
of Visitors meetings.  Mr. David Smith so moved, Ms. Joann Craig seconded, and the motion carried 
unanimously.  
 
Recognition 
President Bret Danilowicz introduced Big South Commissioner Sherika Montgomery who acknowledged 
the success of Radford’s student-athletes and presented a plaque commemorating Radford as the 
league’s 2023-24 Presidential Honor Roll Champion.   
 
The Radford Experience 
Student Joe Horst shared her journey as a student to Radford and the positive impact it has made on 
her career path, highlighting affordability and the opportunities to concentrate on academics and 
leadership experiences. 
 
President’s Report 
President Bret Danilowicz provided a report to the Board of Visitors on recent university activities.  A 
copy of the report is attached hereto as Attachment A and is made a part hereof. 
 
Government Relations Update 
Executive Director of Government Relations and Strategic Initiatives Lisa Ghidotti provided an overview 
of recent activities throughout the summer, plans for the fall visits across the Commonwealth and an 
outlook for the upcoming 2025 General Assembly session. 
 
Report from the Academic Excellence and Research Committee  
Ms. Jeanne Armentrout stated that the Committee met on September 5, 2024, and shared the Committee 
heard the Academic Affairs update from Provost and Senior Vice President for Academic Affairs Bethany 
M. Usher who stated that the leadership team in Academic Affairs has been redesigned and all positions 
are filled; searches will take place this year for the two current interim dean positions; progress was being 
made on the two-year Strategic Plan; retention is up in almost every category of students, which along with 
strong enrollment, is a driving force in stabilizing the student population earlier than expected; and 
Emeritus status was awarded to four faculty members. 
 
Faculty Representative to the Board of Visitors Matthew Close reported on faculty senate summer 
activities and reiterated his alignment with the Provost on the priorities of the 2024-2025 academic year in 
updating processes, revising the General Education/REAL program and updating the handbook. 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

Action Item 
Approval to Revise Department Structure of the College of Nursing 
Ms. Armentrout reviewed the following action item with the Board of Visitors. Following discussion, 
Rector Smith asked for a motion to approve the resolution.  Ms. Betsy D. Beamer so moved, Mr. David 
Smith seconded, and the motion carried unanimously. 
A copy of the resolution is attached hereto as Attachment B and is made a part hereof. 
 
Report from the Business Affairs and Audit Committee 
Dr. Betty Jo Foster stated that the Committee met on September 5, 2024, and shared the Committee heard 
from University Auditor Margaret McManus who presented oral reports related to auditor independence, 
the internal quality assurance program and the quarterly review of the University Discretionary Fund. She 
also presented reports related to prior and projected audit department activity, three audit reports and a 
follow-up audit status report.  
 
Dr. Betty Jo Foster reported that the Committee heard updates on the infrastructure and the security of 
the information technology network, the current and future Capital Projects and the financial performance 
report for 2023-24, which included a review of the year-end financial activity as of June 30, 2024.  
 
Action Item 
Approval of the 2024-25 Proposed Operating Budget 
Dr. Betty Jo Foster reviewed the 2024-25 Proposed Operating Budget. Following discussion, Rector Smith 
asked for a motion to approve the proposed budget. Mr. Tyler Lester so moved, Ms. Jeanne Armentrout 
seconded, and the motion carried unanimously. A copy of the proposed resolution is attached hereto as 
Attachment C and is made a part hereof. 
 
Report from the Enrollment Management and Brand Equity Committee 
Mrs. Jennifer Wishon Gilbert stated that the Committee met on September 5, 2024 and heard good news 
from Vice President Dannette Gomez Beane. University enrollment is up from last year with the largest 
growth in new freshmen and transfer students since 2021, first-generation college students grew 7% in the 
incoming class, new enrollment in nursing grew 30% and the Honors College has more than doubled its 
population during the last five years.  Attracting more visitors to campus was a strategy with an increase of 
60% over last year. The university is realizing accessibility and affordability in meaningful ways through 
Direct Admission and the Radford Tuition Promise. 
 
Report from the External Engagement Committee 
Ms. Joann Craig stated that the Committee met on September 5, 2024 and Vice President for Economic 
Development and Corporate Education Angela Joyner shared that the IMPACT LAB strategy is pacing 
behind the initial 2-year target goals and the pricing structure, program health, business development 
strategies and program alignment and market analysis are also being addressed. New partnerships have 
been secured and there was an expansion of the new Provisional to Professional Pathway with additional 
school districts.  Dr. Joyner reported that the plans for the Coworking space and Regional Testing center 
at the HUB are well underway and the targeted launch for both initiatives is December 2024.  
 
Ms. Joann Craig shared that the Committee heard from Vice President for University Advancement Penny 
Helms White who updated the committee on the progress of the University Advancements goals as it 
relates to the two-year strategic plan. Under the goal of distinction, the strategy is to highlight alumni 
success stories that demonstrate areas of distinction. On Friday, August 16, Eugene Naughton, class of  
1989 and President of  Dollywood joined us on campus to kick off  the academic year. Alumni Relations 
social media followers increased by 3.3% and there was a 5.5% increase in alumni volunteers over the last 
fiscal year.  
 



 

 

 

Ms. White announced that the feasibility study for a future athletic campaign is underway and the 
magazine will now be on a standardized production schedule focusing on impact and donor profiles. 

Report from the Student Affairs and Athletics Committee 
Mr. David Smith stated that the Committee met on September 5, 2024 with Vice President for Student 
Affairs Susan Trageser updating the Committee on the division’s work related to advancing the two goals 
in the 2-year plan; specifically related to process improvement and student employment.  Dr. Trageser 
provided highlights from Move-In and the first week of classes. Students employed in the Division of 
Student Affairs continue to be retained 6.1% higher than all campus average. The Division has focused 
most recent efforts related to the student employment initiative and goal on supervisor training and 
strategic interventions. The inaugural Radford Community Fest, an event born through Joint Commission 
and co-sponsored by the City of Radford and Radford University, was held on Saturday, August 24 and by 
highlighted two upcoming events, the Tartan 5K in Roanoke and Family Weekend. 
 
Mr. David Smith shared that the Committee heard from Student Government Association President Jada 
Freeman who provided an update on the programs and initiatives the Executive Board, Senate and 
Cabinet Staff members have planned and collaborated on for the beginning of the semester. This included 
continued legislative discussions on syllabus access and increasing SGA membership. 
 
Mr. David Smith reported that Director of Athletics Robert Lineburg presented Athletics updates to the 
Committee regarding Academic Excellence. For the second time in the last three years, Radford University 
led all Big South Institutions with 85.5% of student-athletes on the Big South Presidential Honor Roll (3.0 
GPA or Higher).  Radford Athletics announced the launch of the Tartan Town Collective to help generate 
revenue for all three hundred student-athletes. The Tartan Town Collective is another opportunity for 
Radford student-athletes to capitalize on their name, image and likeness. The athletics department now has 
the Tartan Town Collective, Highlander Exchange program, and Athlete’s Thread programs in place for all 
student-athletes. New improvements coming to the Dedmon Center for basketball season include: new 
video boards and scoreboards, new arena sound system, new LED color changing lights, a new volleyball 
practice surface, and a new portable basketball court. 
 
Report from the Radford University Foundation  
Ms. Joann Craig, Representative to the Radford University Foundation Board of Directors, provided an 
update on recent Foundation news and activities.  The first Board meeting of the new fiscal year will be 
September 13. Jay Kenslow was elected as the new Board chair in June.  Mr. Kenslow and the Foundation 
Executive Committee will function as the search committee for the new CEO.  Field work for the 
Foundation’s annual audit will be conducted in September. The report will be presented to the Foundation 
Board in December, after it has been reviewed by the Foundation’s Audit Committee. The Foundation 
had a good year, and preliminary investment returns show anticipated investment gains of at least 10%.  
Of the approximately $89 million of investments on June 30, nearly $72 million is endowed.  Ms. Craig  
distributed an asset summary report, attached hereto as Attachment D and made a part hereof. 
 
Report from the Student Representative on the Board 
Student Representative to the Board Onajae Edmund began his presentation by sharing his background 
and interests to the Board members.  He shared his goals of increasing student involvement and 
engagement, his strategies for doing so and how success would be measured.  
 
Freedom of Expression and Supporting Constructive Dialogue on Campus 
Vice President of Student Affairs Susan Trageser, Director of Emergency Management Peter McCann and 
Executive Director of Faculty Development Heather Keith shared their proactive practices and activities 
to promote constructive dialogue and freedom of expression.   



 

 

 
Closed Session 
Rector Smith requested a motion to move into closed session.  Mr. Tyler Lester made the motion that the 
Radford University Board of Visitors convene a closed session pursuant to Section 2.2-3711 (A) Items 1 
and 8 under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act for the discussion of personnel matters, more 
specifically related to the president’s performance plan, and consultation with legal counsel, more 
specifically relating to board statutory responsibilities and other legal obligations, including policy updates, 
public record, meeting and conflict of interest requirements. Mr. David Smith seconded the motion.  With 
all in favor, the Board of Visitors went into closed session at 11:05 a.m. 

Mr. Tyler Lester left the meeting at 11:15 a.m. and Mr. Jonathan Sweet left at 12:05 p.m. 

RECONVENED SESSION          
Following closed session, public access to the meeting was reconnected.  Rector Smith called the meeting to 
order at 12:24 p.m. On the motion made by Ms. Jeanne Armentrout and seconded by Ms. Betsy Beamer, 
the following resolution of certification was presented. 
 

Resolution of Certification 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Radford University Board of Visitors certifies that, to the best of each 
member's knowledge, (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements 
under this chapter were discussed in the closed meeting to which this certification resolution applies, and 
(ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed session was 
convened were heard, discussed or considered by the Board. 
 
Roll Call      Vote 
Mr. Dale Ardizzone     Yes 
Ms. Jeanne Armentrout    Yes 
Ms. Betsy Beamer     Yes 
Ms. Joann S. Craig     Yes 
Ms. Callie Dalton     Yes 
Mr. William C. Davis     Yes 
Dr. Betty Jo Foster     Yes 
Mrs. Jennifer Wishon Gilbert    Yes 
Mr. George Mendiola     Yes 
Mr. David A Smith     Yes 
Mr. James Turk     Yes 
Mr. Marquett Smith     Yes 
 
Other Business 
Approval of Bylaws Update 
Rector Smith made a recommendation to approve a Bylaws update after a change in the Code of Virginia 
following the most recent General Assembly session changed the requirements for all-virtual meetings. Mr. 
Dale Ardizzone so moved, Mr. David Smith seconded, and the motion carried unanimously. A copy of the 
resolution is attached hereto as Attachment E and is made a part hereof. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS          
Dec. 5-6, 2024  

 
2025 Dates 
March 20-21, 2025 
June 5-6, 2025 



 

 

July 20-22, 2025 Retreat 
Sept. 11-12, 2025 
Dec. TBD 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
With no further business to come before the Board, Rector Smith adjourned the meeting at 12:30 p.m.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Karen Casteele 
Secretary to the Board of Visitors and Special Assistant to the President  



President Danilowicz’s Remarks 
Radford University Board of Visitors Meeting, September 6, 2024 

 
I would also like to welcome our new board members (Dale Ardizzone, Callie Dalton, Jack 
Davis and Jonathan Sweet), and acknowledge both our new rector, Marquett Smith, and 
vice rector, Tyler Lester. We appreciate your service to Radford University and partnership 
in leading our institution. And I thank our board members for being present at yesterday’s 
Artis Center ribbon-cutting ceremony.  

In your packet, each of you will have received a “talking points” sheet, with a range 
of helpful facts about Radford University. We hope you find it helpful, and suggestions for 
improving it for future years are always welcome.  
 
Fall Enrollment 

• I am proud to report that Radford University is experiencing historic year-over-year 
new student enrollment growth. 

• Officially, the university census will take place next Monday, Sept. 9, but we feel 
comfortable enough as an administration to publicly share the progress that was 
made. Please know the numbers will shift a little by the final census next week.  

• Overall, we welcomed 206 more students to the university this year, compared to 
Fall 2023. 

• This total includes 2,064 new undergraduate students, which is our largest new 
student cohort since 2019, which includes 732 new transfer students. This is 618 
more new students than last year. On the main campus, we added 306 additional in-
person students over last year’s total. 

• As I mentioned in the June board meeting, we had ambitious goals to stabilize 
enrollment, and initially expected to meet those goals by the Fall of 2025. That we 
are ahead of schedule and exceeded our new student enrollment target by over 
20%, is a remarkable testament to the work that was done across all divisions, and 
by all our faculty and staff, to continuously raise the profile of Radford University. 
Aligned with our new tag line, we are proving that students will Find Their Place. 
Here.  

• We could not have reached this goal without buy-in from our alumni, friends of the 
university, school guidance counselors, teachers and administrators from across 
the commonwealth, and our regional partners.  

• I’d specifically like to commend Vice President for Enrollment Management and 
Strategic Communications Dr. Dannette Gomez Beane for her vision and plan to 
grow Radford University’s new students. Dr. Beane articulated a clear course of 
action to a wide range of stakeholders starting last August and was strategic in 
leveraging people and resources to help us accomplish this goal. Thank you Dr. 
Beane. 

• Staff in enrollment management and financial aid have absorbed this growth while 
contending with significant difficulties brought about by the glitchy launch of the 
revised FAFSA. To address ongoing difficulties related to FAFSAs rollout, along with 



other universities, we have formally asked our federal representatives to consider 
passing legislation extending the next key deadline, which is an October 1 reporting 
deadline mandated as part of the gainful employment and financial value 
transparency regulations.  

• Adding to our positive changes in enrollment, our retention rate jumped again, more 
than rebounding from the pandemic lows a few years ago to now being above our 
historical average. Progression of sophomores, juniors, and seniors is also up. So, 
we are being much more effective in helping our students be successful on their 
pathway towards graduation, which also boosts enrollment through increased 
numbers of returning students. While all divisions have had a part in increasing 
student success, a noted thanks to Provost Usher and Vice President Trageser and 
their respective teams in Academic Affairs and Student Affairs for leading the charge 
on these efforts. 

• Embracing our plan for enrollment stabilization, we are setting enrollment goals for 
the same number of new students next year as this year. By continuing to increase 
retention year over year, this same sized freshman and transfer class will replace 
smaller classes of students in previous cohorts, we would therefore continue to 
grow enrollment as an institution. Keeping the incoming class the same size as this 
year represents enrollment stability, yet our student numbers could naturally regrow 
to 8,600 students by fall of 2027.  

 
College Leadership Updates 

• Five of our cabinet members were new over this past year. 4 have now had their one-
year anniversary, although Penny While still officially has 9 days to go to hit Sept. 
15th. This is a great team whose impact is quickly being felt across the university, 
and I am delighted to wish them all a happy “workaversary.” 

• Since our last meeting, and also serving in leadership roles, we have appointed two 
permanent deans and an interim dean.  

• We welcomed Donna Weaver McCloskey as the new dean of the Davis College of 
Business and Economics, effective July 10. Dr. McCloskey comes to Radford from 
Pennsylvania’s Widener University, where she served as associate dean of 
undergraduate programs and professor of management. She is well-prepared 
through her years of leadership experience to develop business professionals who 
will excel in a variety of roles to meet the needs of a dynamic global economy.   

• Dr. McCloskey takes over an already strong Davis College, which was recently 
named one of the Princeton Review’s Best Business Schools and Best Online MBA 
programs. Welcome Donna. 

• Dr. Wendy Downey was elevated from an interim role to that of the inaugural dean of 
Radford University’s new College of Nursing. Recently, the Virginia Board of Nursing 
revealed that Radford University now graduates more BSN nurses than any 
institution in the commonwealth, public or private. Their licensure pass rates called 
the NCLEX for were at 95% in 2024. And as part of our enrollment increases, the 
number of incoming nursing students in our incoming class has grown by 
approximately 30%.   



• Hearing these outcomes, please know it was Dr. Downey’s vision and leadership 
that helped elevate our nursing program to a standalone college – a move that took 
place while we celebrated 50 years of nursing at Radford.  

• The College of Humanities and Behavioral Sciences appointed Dr. Jeff Aspelmeier 
as interim dean. Dr. Aspelmeier has a long history of leadership at Radford 
University, serving as chair of the Psychology department, which with more than 400 
undergraduate and graduate students was the second largest program at Radford, 
second only to nursing. We look forward to benefiting from his experience and 
institutional knowledge. 

• Importantly, all three of these deans are focused on the success of Radford’s 
students.  

 
University Updates 

• On August 16, we welcomed Eugene Naughton, the President of Dollywood and a 
1989 Radford University graduate, to speak with our employees about Dollywood’s 
outstanding employee culture. His visit was highly anticipated and well-attended: 
nearly half of the university employees RSVP’d and participated either in-person, or 
via webinar.   

• University Convocation and New Student Convocation took place on August 23. 
During University Convocation, plans for the 2026-2031 Strategic Planning Initiative 
were shared with employees. Angela Joyner and Sharon Roger Hepburn, our co-
chairs of the initiative, spoke about timelines, committee processes, and how we 
will collaborate with our consultants, The Segal Group, for this important shared 
governance activity. I will charge the Strategic Planning Committee at their first 
meeting on Friday the 13th of September. A website is being established that will be 
updated regularly on progress made by the Planning Committee.  

• Move-in coincided with the inaugural Radford Community Fest, which attracted 
thousands of local residents, visitors, and Radford University students to east Main 
Street for a day of live music, food, family activities and vendors on Saturday, August 
24. Community response for this event was incredible, and the table and vendor 
spots were almost immediately spoken for following announcement of the festival. 
Planning and execution for the event was led by Tricia Smith, associate vice 
president of Student Life, and Melissa Skelton, director of Planning and Zoning for 
the city. The biggest question asked was “How soon until we can do this again?”  
Community Fest will return in 2025, and planning will begin soon. 

• On October 5, we will be celebrating the conclusion of a major fundraising 
campaign, the Together Campaign. I look forward to celebrating this achievement 
with you and recognizing the incredible impact this will have on Radford’s students.  

• We are working on developing a new Academic Year Governor’s School in the Arts 
and Humanities. We anticipate submitting the proposal on December 13, 2024 in 
partnership with the schools districts of Floyd County, Giles County, Montgomery 
County, Pulaski County and Radford City. 

 
 



Carilion Clinic Investments 
• Two new initiatives from Carilion Clinic will impact Radford University health 

sciences and nursing students this year and strengthen our commitment to serving 
the healthcare needs of our communities. 

• To support increased enrollment and retention, the Carilion Clinic Foundation has 
earmarked $100,000 in scholarship support for Radford University undergraduate 
students who are enrolled in nursing or health sciences programs and who will meet 
the requirements to enroll in Radford’s graduate programs in occupational therapy 
or physical therapy.  

• The program will impact 52 students this year, with an average award of 
approximately $2,000, per student. Recipients are required to be full-time 
undergraduate students enrolled at Radford University at Carilion in Roanoke. 

• Supplies are among the considerable expenses that pre-licensure BSN students 
must incur. Upon returning for fall classes, all junior-level BSN students were 
presented with skills bags donated by Carilion Clinic. These bags include essential 
items for use in professional settings and upper-level nursing courses, including 
tracheostomy care kits, sterile gloves, IV tubing, and more. A total of 170 bags were 
distributed. 

• We are deeply appreciative of our partnership with Carilion Clinic and CEO Nancy 
Agee for supporting Radford University health sciences and nursing students.  
 

Government Relations Updates 
• Just like last year, we have compiled a sheet that outlined how you can support the 

university through your role as a Board of Visitors members. Several of these points 
align with advocacy when speaking with elected officials from the local, state, and 
federal levels. Again, feedback is welcome as to how we can make this information 
more helpful to you in future iterations.  

• Once again, it was a busy summer for me and Lisa Ghidotti, as together we visited 
30 legislators at their home offices to advocate for Radford University’s legislative 
priorities in the 2025 General Assembly session.  

• A key discussion point in our meetings was the need for funds for pre-planning 
activities for the development of a new health sciences facility in Roanoke.  

• According to the US Bureau of Labor Statistics, 13% of the Roanoke region’s 
workforce is employed in healthcare, and demands for additional professionals are 
expected to increase in the next decade. Housing our healthcare degree programs 
and pre-professional training programs will allow us to continue effective 
partnerships with the region’s providers, like Carilion, as well as VTC and VWCC. 

• We are hosting state government officials at our Roanoke campuses this fall for 
tours and briefings on the pre-planning proposal for the new facility. 
 

ACE Fellowship 
• Finally, I am pleased to welcome Dr. Nayshon T. Mosley-Millford to Radford 

University as an American Council on Education Fellow for the 2024-25 year. 



• Dr. Mosley-Millford is one of 26 ACE Fellows, nationwide, to earn an appointment 
this year.  

• She is in her third year serving as the Dean of Student Success at Chicago State 
University, a public, predominantly black institution in Illinois with an enrollment of 
2,300 students. Dr. Mosley-Millford has an impressive resume that includes 18 years 
of leadership and instructional service at CSU. 

• ACE Fellows can choose the institution where they complete their fellowship, and 
Dr. Mosley-Millford chose Radford. That she had heard so much about Radford 
University while living in Chicago is a good sign- we are definitely hitting the news 
nationally with our efforts!  

• Dr. Mosley-Millford is joining our meeting virtually today, and she will visit the 
university Sept. 12-20, one of the four visits she will make over the course of the 
year. Welcome Nayshon! 

 
This concludes my report to the board. 







Net Fixed Assets and Held 
for Sale, $15.6 , 13%

Cash in Bank, $0.8 , 1%

Other Assets, $1.4 , 1%

Prepaid Lease Incentive, 
$6.8 , 6%

Investments - SMIPO, $1.5 , 1%

Investments - Other, $2.0 , 2%

Investments - BNY, $85.5 , 72%

Contributions Receivable, $3.0 , 2%
Art Collection, $2.1 , 2%

Radford University Foundation 
Asset Composition as of 6/30/2024-Preliminary

(in millions)
Total Assets: $118.7M 
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